REGULAR CAUCUS MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BROOK PARK, OHIO HELD ON TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 14, 2017 7:00 PM

The meeting was called to order by Council President Astorino at 7:00 p.m., the clerk called the roll and the following Members of Council answered:

SCOTT, BURGIO, SALVATORE, TROYER, POWERS, MENCINI

Also in attendance were Mayor Coyne, Law Director Horvath, Service Director Cayet, Finance Director Cingle, Building Commissioner Hurst, Economic Development Commissioner Dolan.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF PRECEDING MEETINGS:

1. Regular Caucus Meeting held on June 28, 2016.

Motion by Mr. Mencini, supported by Mr. Scott.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Mencini, Scott, Burgio, Salvatore, Troyer

ABSTAINED: Powers

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

DISCUSSION:

1. REQUEST FOR A CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT TO OPERATE A USED CAR SALES FACILITY "LUXURY MOTORS" AT 13501 BROOK PARK ROAD, LOCATED IN THE U7-D DISTRICT. Introduced by Council President Astorino.

Received from the Planning Commission of February 7, 2017.

In attendance: Mohammed Amawi

16255 Shelby Circle, Strongsville, Ohio 44136

Mr. Amawi stated that he has been in the car business for 27 years and is hoping to do both retail and online sales. The vehicles could be anything from a 1990 Lexus or Mercedes up to a newer luxury model; the hope is to have Mercedes, BMW, Lexis, Jaguars, Range Rovers, a nice clean quality product. The improvements being made to the facility is new asphalt, fencing, lighting and would like to have a new sign; currently there are two employees

Mr. Burgio asked Mr. Troyer if any questions came up before the Planning Commission.

Mr. Troyer responded this was approved by the Planning Commission unanimously with a limitation of 28 parking spaces, a fence be built across the front that matches the other businesses. Mr. Amawi is also trying to acquire the property next door with the second stipulation that the property next door be acquired within six months and comes back to the Planning Commission with ideas for the other lot. In the end he would like to clean up the whole property and entice a major car dealership to come in and either lease or buy the property.

DISCUSSION: CONT.

After questioning by Mr. Salvatore, Mr. Amawi stated that the growth potential at the new property as far as spaces go depends on what kind of improvements are made to look attractive; also there is space in the back that could be improved too; the parcel next door is as big as the parcel that he has now. Mr. Amawi commented that there a few new car dealerships but cannot help until they see that I have my own business to be able to the next level; I have to prove to them that I can do this within the next year or two.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Mencini, to have legislation drafted and placed on the next Council agenda.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Mencini, Powers, Troyer, Burgio, Scott.

NAYS: None. The Motion carried.

AVIATION AND ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE - CHAIRWOMAN, POWERS:

1. A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF THE AEROZONE ALLIANCE CONSORTIUM AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Mayor Coyne. **Placed in committee** 1/3/17.

Mr. Coyne stated that this is a development consortium among the cities by NASA Glenn. There is no requirement for the city to put in any money and they have asked for our support to seek funds to help the entities involved.

The Council President and all Councilpersons asked to be co-sponsors along with the Mayor.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Mencini, to place on the next Council agenda.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Mencini, Powers, Troyer, Burgio, Scott.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

FINANCE COMMITTEE - CO-CHAIRMAN, TROYER:

1. AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF BROOK PAK TO PROVIDE A JOB CREATION, BUSINESS CREATION AND COMMUNITY IMPROVEMENT GRANT TO SUN PLUM MARKET, 13425 SNOW ROAD, BROOK PARK, OHIO.

Mr. Dolan said that the owner at Sun Plum market has been hoping to buy real estate and build a new larger market immediately west of his current location. Mr. Dolan asked the committee chair to place this back in committee for 30 days for time to see if the land is available.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Scott, to place back in committee.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Scott, Burgio, Powers, Troyer, Mencini.

NAYS: None. The Motion carried.

1. A RESOLUTION URGING FIRST ENERGY TO CONTINUE HEALTH CARE COVERAGE FOR RETIREES OF THE UTILITY WORKERS UNION OF AMERICA OF THE CLEVELAND AND ASHTABULA DIVISION AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Council President Astorino.

In attendance: Mr. Chris Ericksen – VP, Utility Workers Union of America, Local 270.

Mr. Chris Ericksen 61 East 214 Street Euclid, Ohio

Mr. Ericksen stated that he was here to shed light on the needs and rights of our retired union workers Local 270 who represents transmission, distribution and generation workers for The Illuminating Company since 1943. The union workers have had health care for over six decades and workers retired with the knowledge that the cost of their health care would be shared with their employer; First Energy no longer feels responsibility to share that cost. Since most of the workers are eligible to retire between the ages of 58 and 60 they have a significant gap before they are eligible for Medicare at 65; that is projected to be about \$1300 a month. Utility workers are regularly exposed to many carcinogenic elements and often the effect of this exposure isn't shown until after they retire. A Resolution is a method in which the worker's well-being is more than just a business decision and asked Council to vote in favor of this Resolution; so that First Energy fulfill their responsibility to continue.

Mr. Mencini asked what other cities have drafted legislation in support?

Mr. Ericksen responded the Cities Newburgh Heights, Garfield Heights, North Royalton, Lakewood and has a letter of support from the Cuyahoga County Council. Mr. Ericksen believes that the Brook Council President has connections with the AFL-CIO, who are aware of what's going on. The AFL CIO suggested that he contact the Brook Park City Council President. Mr. Ericksen was not aware that the consumer rates would go up if First Energy continues to pay this.

Ms. Powers stated full support because First Energy should continue to pay their share for retired workers, when it's most needed.

- Mr. Astorino asked how many union members would be affected from Brook Park?
- Mr. Ericksen responded there just under 50 union members in Brook Park.
- Mr. Salvatore asked if the Cleveland-Ashtabula group is up for negotiations this year?
- Mr. Ericksen responded yes and First Energy has already cut from the Perry group, which is the bulk of the membership from Avon to the Pennsylvania State line.

Mayor Coyne asked if there was a graduated payment withdrawal offer made?

Mr. Ericksen responded no.

Mr. Coyne stated that the city tried first to graduate that out of the system over a period of time and didn't have much success. So the city had to change the structure applying assistance compensating for existing employees. There is now a measure that gives a flat rate subsidy to those folks for supplemental Medicare because healthcare is a fundamental right of the American people.

Mr. Troyer asked how many active members and retirees would be affected?

Mr. Ericksen responded 800 active members, and about 500 retirees.

Motion by Ms. Powers, supported by Mr. Troyer, to place on the next Council agenda.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Powers, Troyer, Mencini, Burgio, Scott, Salvatore.

NAYS: None. The Motion carried.

2. ORDINANCE NO. 10068 – 2017, AMENDING SECTION 1809.01 (i) (2) OF THE BROOK PARK CODIFIED ORDINANCES RETURN AND PAYMENT OF TAX AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Mayor Coyne.

Mr. Cingle stated that after meeting with the law director this is drafted appropriately. Under subsection (i), items one and two become three and four and under sub section 'J', that will now become (i), 'K' will become 'J' etc.

Mr. Astorino stated to both Law Director Horvath and Finance Director Cingle asking if the Charter required that if amending a section, the section that being amended has to be listed into the ordinance also; if legislation is amended is has to show the part that's being amended.

Ms. Horvath replied that certainly be added in and thinks that Mr. Cingle is correct that the numbers and letters there now are appropriate but could reiterate in the upper portion.

Mayor Coyne commented the ordinance is in proper form.

Mr. Astorino continued the Charter says no Ordinance or Resolution shall be revised or amended unless the Ordinance or Resolution superseding it contain the entire revision as amended. So it should be shown what letter (h) currently states and then, hereby amended to read with the new version of letter (h).

Ms. Horvath said the publisher would re-letter it so I think it's fine the way it is; section (h) can be reiterated.

Mr. Troyer said that there is not a current letter (h) 3 and 4. 1809.01 (i) (2) is going to be repealed. Instead of replacing it, we are going to add on to (h) 3 and 4 I'' (1) is staying

Mr. Cingle (i) (1) now going to be (h) (3).

Mr. Troyer continued so then it should say repeal 1809.01 (i) (1) (2).

Ms. Horvath reiterated it's fine the way it is but if it is the Councils pleasure then it could be done that way.

Mr. Astorino suggested that the law director draft a clean copy of the legislation; both Mr. Salvatore and Mr. Cingle concurred.

Motion by Mr. Scott, supported by Mr. Mencini, to place back to committee and appear on the next Caucus agenda.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Scott, Mencini, Powers, Troyer, Burgio, Salvatore.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

3. ORDINANCE NO. 10062 – 2016, ENACTING SECTION 509.15 OF THE BROOK PARK CODIFIED ORDINANCES ENTITLED 'PROHIBITING NUISANCE PARTIES'AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Council President Astorino, Councilmembers Troyer, Mencini, Powers, Burgio, McCormick and Mayor Coyne.

Mr. Astorino stated that the law director found other cities that have similarly written ordinances and the police chief provided a letter saying that this is good legislation.

Mr. Scott stated his issue was with the 70 or so non-issue, false calls that were received from the West 151st area.

Mr. Mencini stated that the police are well trained on how to handle the nuisance calls.

Mr. Troyer stated that this legislation is for the whole city. There were a couple of occurrences over the last summer that showed some flaws in missing legislation; this fills those holes or flaws and offers one more tool to the police.

Motion by Ms. Powers, supported by Mr. Troyer, to place on the next Council agenda.

Mr. Salvatore stated he would like to have it documented that this legislation would have no impact on those 70 or so nonissue false calls that were brought up.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Powers, Troyer, Mencini, Burgio, Scott, Salvatore.

NAYS: None. The motion carried

LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE - CHAIRMAN, TROYER:

4. AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 141.02 OF THE BROOK PARK CODIFIED ORDINANCES ENTITLED 'COMPOSITION: EXECUTIVE HEAD' AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Council President Astorino.

Mr. Salvatore stated that he believes this piece of legislation should be with the proper committee, the Safety Committee.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Scott, that this legislation be placed with the Safety Committee.

Mr. Astorino stated that was the intention at this meeting, it was mistakenly written as Legislative Committee where it really should have been Safety Committee.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Scott, Burgio, Troyer, Powers, Mencini **NAYS:** None. The Motion carried

5. AN ORDINANCE REPEALING CHAPTER 937 OF THE BROOK PARK CODIFIED ORDINANCES ENTITLED 'SENIOR CITIZENS AND PHYSICALLY DISABLED SERVICES' AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Council President Astorino.

Mr. Astorino stated that items 5. 6 and 7 are all related for snow removal and grass cutting procedures. Mr. Astorino would like to see if what the city is doing is cost efficient; using contractors as opposed to in-house service. This is something that should be reviewed with the 2017 budget and it looks like the price has gone up significantly, when taking this from in-house to an outside contractor. Mr. Astorino cited cost statistics for both snow removal and grass gutting services from 2015 and 2016 and added the number of houses being serviced has gone down significantly since the last analysis, possibly this would be more cost efficient to provide these services in-house.

Mr. Salvatore stated that there is nothing but compliments and praises for this program. The grass cutting program starts before school lets out and ends after school begins. Additional landscaping can be negotiated with the individual contractors and am glad that city can get these contractors to put a package together that made sense. The snowplowing program; when the contract says 2 inches, it really means 1 1/2 and the contractors show up on time, it is their priority. If this was done in-house residents' driveways are second because the streets come first but am willing to look at anything that is more cost cutting or makes this more efficient.

Mr. Mencini concurred with Mr. Salvatore, and asked Mr. Cayet how many service workers are at the service garage currently?

Mr. Cayet replied, counting myself 43, the final roster from 2002 was 27 more people in the Service Department than there are now.

Mr. Mencini stated this includes supervisors and mechanics and those doing sewer work. During those bad ice storms during 2007 and 2009 there were about 1200 driveways and would like to know the cost of those winters. As far as the grass cutting it would be great to have college kids cutting the grass, does anyone have information on the cost during the years that the city was doing that?

Mr. Cayet noted that when the college kids were cutting the grass the program started the second week of June and went through the second week of August. As Mr. Salvatore noted with the contractors the grass cutting starts in May and runs through the end of October.

Mr. Coyne noted that these pieces of legislation are not reviewable with the budget, this is a repeal of a chapter. in the sections talking about snow removal and grass cutting, it states that snow removal and grass cutting services will be provided after all city services are met. In order to make in-house services like this work there would have to be ten (10) service people back to work. In the old program the number of residents who were using this ballooned and it was intended for the very elderly and disabled who could not handle these things themselves. The seniors in the program now are eligible for the program and are delighted and going back to in-house services would be going backwards; we have to continue in the mode to providing good services for the people of the city.

Mr. Astorino replied that the current program has been running for two years and it was put on the agenda to take a look at. I think would be irresponsible of the city to say it's running all right when the grass cutting costs has increased significantly. This should be reviewed and take a look at it along with the budget, rather than debated tonight. I was hoping that Council would have had the budget to take into consideration and maybe the Council has to take a look at the fact that we have downsized our service department and possibly did the city downsize too much? Too many inflated numbers are being just floated around tonight and it would be irresponsible for Council not to review these matters.

Mr. Troyer said the newer programs do not make money sense, they cost about four times more per driveway or per yard than the old program. So far as needing to hire ten (10) more employees that is not true. All of the grass cutting employees were part-time and when discussing privatization of rubbish pickup in 2014, 2015 the Mayor told Council, at that time, that he laid off more people than he had to lay off.

Mayor Coyne - Point of Order, I never made that statement.

Mr. Troyer said in my opinion the Mayor laid off prematurely service workers in anticipation of privatization of rubbish pickup. The idea behind privatizing was those employees collecting rubbish, at the time, would be kept on and put in the Sewer Department, yet the city is still short there. The city has not privatized the rubbish

the city needs ten (10) new employees because they are needed anyway. This should be a hybrid program the people who can afford it and the ones that cannot could use city services.

Mr. Salvatore asked how we are paying four times more for the new program? How much does it cost to cut the lawn one time? How much does it cost to snowplow driveway?

Mr. Astorino said point of information. The Finance Director said it cost the city \$408 per household for grass cutting, divided by the 17 cuts that comes to \$24 each time.

Mr. Salvatore and if you pay a college student \$10 an hour to cut the grass and it takes an hour there is a savings there. There is no factoring in the cost of the supervisor that has to take to do the job and then to pick them up; so even if there is only a cost of \$10 an hour, that's still not four times the amount.

Mr. Troyer said that it was he believes the snowplowing was in the neighborhood of four times the amount and could work something up for the figures.

Mr. Salvatore said that remember when you work that out you have to include the cost of wear-and-tear on the vehicles, equipment, fuel, supervisory time, FICA, insurances, OPERS, all of these things have to be taken into consideration.

Mr. Troyer replied, I will have to get those numbers to you and hopefully will have them by the next Caucus Meeting. This can be put it back in committee and whenever the sponsor is ready those numbers will be ready.

Mayor Coyne asked Mr. Cayet what the cost of ten workers in the service department is?

Mr. Cayet responded \$600,000, that is \$60,000 per worker; that's how many workers to do this in-house program?

Mayor Coyne continued I proposed to outsource the rubbish for the very reason so that those people could used in sewer maintenance; which is a wash on the operating side. I welcome the analysis and it is Council's job to challenge the budget. One of the greatest city needs right now is fixing the streets and that's where the city should be putting their funds. This legislation says to repeal and when that analysis takes into account the reliability of the service. It hasn't been increased by the contractors since the program started. These pieces of legislation are not a discussion of the budget; they are the repeal of a program.

Mr. Troyer stated to Mayor Coyne you are talking about privatizing the rubbish services. and Council gave you the ability to get that information, but you never brought it before Council.

Mr. Astorino stated I asked for 5, 6 and 7 to be put on the next Caucus agenda so that this kind of debate didn't happen. By that time Council should have the budget so why not wait until then and go forward.

Mass Motion made by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Troyer, to move Chapter 937, Chapter 937 and Chapter 938 legislation back to Committee.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Troyer, Powers, Scott, Burgio, Mencini

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

8. AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CERTAIN SECTIONS OF CHAPTER 153 OF THE BROOK PARK CODIFIED ORDINANCES ENTITLED 'EMPLOYEES GENERALLY,' AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Mayor Coyne.

Mr. Coyne noted the sections that are to be changed are Section 153.01 (a) (3), that gives employees the same six-week vacation as contract employees; Section 153.02 (1) change the language from 4/8 to $\frac{1}{2}$; Section 153, 12 holidays and remove various deputy directors from the contract negotiations; Section 153.18 (1986) change in how demands are handled.

Mr. Astorino asked what deputy directors would be removed?

Mayor Coyne responded the Assistant Deputy Finance Director., Deputy Assistant Service Director., the Superintendent of Parks and Playgrounds, and the Deputy Director of Recreation have all been removed from collective bargaining; these positions have been deleted.

Mr. Troyer asked, in reference to Section 153.18, (a) referring to a Wage Salary Contract and Review Committee. Did you believe that you did not have to abide by that?

Mr. Coyne replied that at that time the law director determined that once the collective bargaining was enhanced, this was not necessary.

Mr. Astorino asked if he would be open to looking into employees banking vacation time?

Mayor Coyne responded he would be open to allowing clerk's office employees to bank vacation time if it is uniform throughout the area and would look at the legislation once it's drafted.

Motion made by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Mencini, to place on next Council agenda.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Mencini, Troyer, Powers, Burgio, Scott

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

9. A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF UNIQUE ENTERPRISES, INC. APPLYING WITH THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF DEVELOPMENT FOR A GRANT TO PERFORM AN ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT STUDY FOR PROPERTY, LISTED BY THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY FISCAL OFICER AS 6090 W. 130TH, PPN 344 – 24 – 121 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Mayor Coyne.

Mike Dolan Economic Development Commissioner 6161 Engle Road

Mr. Dolan said that these two resolutions are to obtain grant money from Cuyahoga County for Phase 1 and if necessary Phase 2 of the evaluations on those two parcels; there are two businesses that are interested in purchasing and developing those parcels. e parcels. One would be for an ice cream store at the W. 130th St. location and the West 130th Street land the city has possession of on a grant from the owners. There would be no cost to the city.

Mayor Coyne stated those two properties can remain as they are in the current owner's hands. If they sell them for commercial usage those issues have to be addressed or they can't be sold.

Mr. Astorino asked Mr. Dolan if the city owns the property on West 130th Street?

Mr. Dolan responded that the city does not own the property on West 130, the owners deeded the land to the city for public use and when the public use ends it reverts back to the owners. The city would not get any money for the parcel and the city's expenses would be paid to the extent if there are any.

Ms. Powers asked if anyone has been promised anyone grants for this, and how can a Bait and Tackle Shop be public use?

Mr. Dolan responded the current use is a public use. The land is an old fire station and there is an air raid siren on it; the air raid siren would have to be moved to a pole nearby.

Motion made by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Burgio, to place on next Council agenda.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Burgio, Mencini, Troyer, Powers, Scott.

NAYS: None. The motion carried

10.A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF MNA PROPERTIES II, LLC AND THE CITY APPLYING WITH THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF DEVELOPMENT AND/OR THE STATE OF OHIO BUREAU OF UNDERGROUND STORAGE TANK REMOVAL (BUSTR) FOR GRANT FUNDS TO PERFORM AN ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT STUDY AND/OR TO UNDERTAKE ENVIRONMENTAL REMEDIATION OF THE PROPERTY KNOWN AS 6286 ENGLE RD., PPN 342 – 09 – 011 AND TO TAKE ALL FURTHER NECESSARY ACTION TO REMEDIATE THE PROPERTY AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Mayor Coyne.

Mike Dolan Economic Development Commissioner 6161 Engle Road

Mr. Dolan said the property at the corner of Engle and Holland Road is eligible for BUSTR (Bureau of Underground Storage Tank Regulations) funding in the event that there are underground storage issues there. The tank has been removed but there is no further action letter from the State of Ohio so there may be issues with the soil that has to be tested. State funding is available to do that and the polluter of that site has been determined to be nonexistent or defunct so the state has stepped in with money to help clean that up. There will be no cost to the City of Brook Park and is currently under purchase negotiation with someone to put in a coffee shop.

Mr. Mencini stated that if the city doesn't get these funds the purchaser would have to clean up the site themselves.

Mr. Dolan replied, it can be purchased without going through the remediation but I don't have any idea how much that would cost.

Mayor Coyne stated banks will not give funding to anybody while these issues are on the site.

Mr. Astorino stated the addresses in Section 3 changed since this ordinance was drafted, this is called an Ordinance, not a Resolution, and the language does not have the standard wording of the affirmative five votes of Council.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mrs. Powers, to amend the address.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Powers, Burgio, Mencini, Troyer, Scott.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Mencini, to change the proper working of Ordinance/Resolution.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Mencini, Burgio, Troyer, Powers, Scott.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

The Clerk read the amended Resolution in its entirety as requested.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Mencini, to amend the legislation as read.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Mencini, Burgio, Troyer, Powers, Scott.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

Mr. Astorino stated to Mr. Dolan at the end of the legislation, where it reads 'To take all further necessary action to remediate the property'?

Mr. Dolan responded that would allow BUSTR to come in to look at and evaluate the property; work can't be done without the city's permission.

Ms. Horvath commented that Economic Development Commissioner adequately explained that and there is no anticipation that the city is going to have to expend funds on this.

Motion by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Mencini, to place on the next Council agenda.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Mencini, Burgio, Troyer, Powers, Scott.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

11. AN ORDINANCE CREATING THE BROOK PARK CHARITABLE GIVING PROGRAM. Introduced by Councilwoman McCormick.

Motion to by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Scott, to have read in committee.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Scott, Mencini, Burgio, Troyer, Powers.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

12. A RESOLUTION TO DISCOURAGE BULLYING AND CYBER BULLYING IN THE COMMUNITY AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. Introduced by Councilwoman McCormick.

Motion to by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Mencini, to have read in committee.

ROLL CALL: AYES: Salvatore, Mencini, Burgio, Troyer, Powers, Scott.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

Motion to by Mr. Salvatore, supported by Mr. Burgio to adjourn/ **ROLL CALL: AYES:** Salvatore, Burgio, Mencini, Troyer, Powers, Scott.

NAYS: None. The motion carried.

There being no business to come before this meeting Council President Astorino declared this meeting adjourned at 9:13 PM.

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED

Michelle Blazak Clerk of Council

A DDD OVED

THESE MEETING MINUTES APPROVED BY BROOK PARK CITY COUNCIL ARE A SYNOPSIS, NOT TRANSCRIBED IN THEIR ENTIRETY, ALTHOUGH ACCURATE.

			·
[